HOW TO PROMOTE YOUR FACULTY:  A GUIDE FOR CHAIRS
1. What are my responsibilities in the promotion process?

In general, applying for promotion is the responsibility of the faculty member.  However, YOU are responsible for mentoring faculty through this process on a long-term basis, starting with clear expectations during the appointment process.  Newly appointed chairs should review and be comfortable with the promotion and tenure guidelines.  Although not required, a yearly meeting with a faculty member in which you discuss their progress toward promotion would be very helpful for many faculty members.   Since non-tenured, tenure-track faculty members face an up or out scenario, it is critical to discuss expectations and progress each year and not wait until the critical year.  

You should review the guidelines with all newly appointed faculty members and encourage all your faculty members to submit an updated CV annually (even if nothing has changed) and a summary of their activities for the prior year.  This is very important as promotion is entirely dependent on these written summaries and evaluations.  Failure to submit material will result in unsatisfactory evaluations and will be very detrimental to their chances of being promoted.  You should also have at least a yearly meeting with the chair of or the entire departmental promotion and tenure committee to discuss the evaluation procedure.  

The annual evaluation is an excellent means for you to review the contributions of each faculty member, to provide guidance about their future, and to provide clear expectations and set goals.  If a faculty member is underperforming in any of the missions of the School of Medicine, this information should be conveyed factually in the evaluation letter.  In general, it is not acceptable to terminate a faculty member or to not renew his/her contract for long-standing performance issues which were not addressed during the current and/or past evaluations.  This is the opportunity for frank discussion and offers you the opportunity to set goals not only for promotion but also for specific areas which the faculty member needs to remediate. 
The associate dean is happy to help you with any issues!

2. When can a faculty member apply for promotion?

Promotion is not an entitlement and does not result from longevity alone.  A faculty member MUST show evidence of sustained achievements in service, education, and research.  However, you should encourage deserving faculty to apply for promotion when you feel that they meet the requirements!

This usually takes a minimum of 4-5 years or longer, but exceptional faculty may be promoted sooner.  If a faculty member is not promoted, he/she will need to sit out the next promotion cycle.  Tenure-track faculty should be very careful about applying early for promotion and tenure; if tenure is not granted, the faculty member will receive a one-year terminal contract.  

It is best to ask any faculty member who is considering applying for promotion to meet with you (and/or the associate dean) BEFORE they start the process.  Prior to or during the meeting you should review their documentation and CV and ensure that that faculty member has adequate evidence to support CONTINUING excellence in teaching and service as well as a sustained record of scholarship.   Since failure to be promoted can be very discouraging to faculty and they have to sit out the next promotion cycle, you should determine whether you can support their application before they start the process.  
The associate dean’s office is there to help.
3. Which set of guidelines will apply for promotion?

All faculty members appointed after adoption of the new P&T guidelines will be evaluated under these.

All faculty members appointed prior to the adoption of the new guidelines who have not been previously promoted at WVU will be evaluated under whichever set of guidelines is most advantageous to their application for their first promotion ONLY.  If specific requirements were written into their letter of offer, these will be taken into consideration.  

All faculty members previously promoted at WVU will be evaluated under the new guidelines.

4. How do I assist my faculty who are applying for promotion? 
The first step is to review the P&T guidelines and meet with your faculty member to verify that they meet the criteria for promotion.  In August the dean’s office requests that you submit the names of the faculty in your department who will be seeking promotion. Each faculty member applying for promotion is then given a promotion packet with all of the information that will be needed.  They should prepare a summary of their activities since their appointment or last promotion.  WVU promotion guidelines state that faculty members must have significant areas of contribution in two areas and reasonable contributions in a third.  The three areas of emphasis are service (which includes clinical service, administrative service and community service), education/teaching and research/scholarship.  The faculty member should emphasize those activities which would support continued excellence in each of these areas.  Specific activities are further documented in the promotion and tenure guidelines.  

For teaching some examples might be (not limited to these): teaching portfolio, teaching awards and honors, teaching evaluations.  If students perform above national standards, that is important information to document teaching excellence.  For research, examples would include: extramural funding, publications, particularly in prestigious journals, presentations, research awards.  For service, examples would include: national recognition or departmental and institutional awards, sustained productivity or service to the institution or community, and examples of clinical excellence.   The faculty member may also submit supporting documentation (letters, evaluations, publications.)   The faculty member should focus on documenting OUTCOMES rather than effort.  Simply teaching a class is not enough, the teaching must be excellent.  
Tenure track faculty and research faculty need outside referees.  You and your faculty will supply names to the dean’s office. Information regarding the procedure for external reviewers will be included in the packet form the dean’s office. 
5. How do I write an evaluation letter?

In general, faculty members are evaluated on their service (which includes clinical service), teaching and scholarship.  Each faculty member should be rated as excellent, good, satisfactory or unsatisfactory in each of the three missions every year.  In a promotion letter, their contributions should also be ranked as significant or reasonable (or unsatisfactory).  You should provide a clear rationale for your rating(s).  
For example, it is not sufficient to say that a faculty member lectures five hours to medical students or is a good teacher.  There should be comments and scores from peer and/or student and resident evaluations.  For example, stating that “Dr. X lectures for five hours in a course and received student evaluations of good-excellent (4.65/5) with student comments such as ‘great lecturer’ and the ‘best in the department’” is far stronger than simply stating that “Dr. X is a great teacher who lectures for five hours.”  Since the promotion and tenure process is entirely a paper process more specific  information helps the school-wide committee, dean and chancellor to evaluate this faculty member.  

The promotion and tenure guidelines are subject to interpretation.  Thus particularly where a faculty member’s contributions are subject to interpretation,  the clearer the justification for a rating and promotion, the stronger the case you will make on their behalf.  As an example, if the number of publications is below the lower threshold, but they are of very strong caliber in prestigious journals, stating that you rate the faculty as excellent in research with a significant contribution because of the scientific quality and impact (including information on journals, number of citations, and other quality indicators) will support the case for promotion.
Finally, you should remember that these promotions and tenure can be grieved.  Your evaluation and comments in the promotion letter should match those of the past annual evaluations.  For example, if you have rated someone as excellent in all three areas, it will be hard to justify why he or she should not be promoted (or in some cases, not continued).  On the other hand, the school-wide committee will have a hard time promoting a faculty member who has received numerous satisfactory and unsatisfactory ratings.  Each annual evaluation letter should review the guidelines for promotion to the next rank and the chair’s appraisal of what is necessary for that to happen.  

The associate dean’s office can supply you with examples of good letters.

6. What if my faculty do not get promoted?

If he/she is a non-tenured faculty member who is up for tenure, and not granted tenure, then he/she will be given a one-year terminal contract.  However, faculty do have the right to appeal.  

If a faculty member is not promoted (and is either a tenured faculty member or in a non-tenure earning track), then he/she will be eligible for promotion in the cycle after the next (i.e., two years).  You might want to review their promotion file with them and make suggestions on what they can do to succeed.
7. How do I help faculty whose duties have changed over time and cannot get promoted in their original track?

If their duties have changed since their last promotion or appointment, you may need to switch them to a more appropriate track.  However, they must document significant achievements in whatever track in which they apply for promotion.  In some cases this may mean that a tenured associate professor must surrender tenure in order to move to a non-tenure earning track where he/she meets the requirements for promotion to full professor.  This is the choice of the faculty member: to remain tenured in their current rank or to surrender tenure in order to be promoted.  Non-tenured faculty members retain most of the rights of tenured faculty. 

8. I’m confused or I need help.  What do I do?

Review the Promotion and Tenure guidelines and talk to the associate dean.
